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Great Lent is late this year. It doesnôt begin until March 14.  
 

However, the preparation for this most holy, reflective, and life-changing time of year 
begins long before. On Feb. 21, the hymns of the Orthodox Church move to Lenten 
themes, our chanters and choir guided by the Lenten Triodion book;  on March 5, we 
begin our cycle of Soul Saturday services, days of remembrance for those who have 
gone before usðand opportunities to reflect on our own spiritual state.  
 

Further, this month our Gospel readings will even start pointing us toward the great 
themes of Lent. The overriding theme é their message to us all? Overwhelmingly, 
ñhave a heart.ò  
 

For instance, on Feb. 14, we meet the Canaanite woman, whose beloved daughter is 
spiritually tormented. She begs of Christ, ñHave mercy on me.ò Moved by her great 

faith and love for her daughter, the Lord grants 
healing. On the 21st, we are stunned by the 
great humility of the Publican, as he repents of 
his sinful life within the temple, hammering up-
on his chest and crying ñGod be merciful to me 
a sinner!ò; Christ, in his compassion, proclaims 
that this manôs heartfelt confession makes him 
spiritually ñjustified.ò    
 

Finally, on the 28th, we will see our own spir-
itual struggles reflected in the wayward travels 
of the Prodigal Son. But we will also see our 
own hopes for reunification with God encour-
aged by the joyful reception of this troubled 
son by his Father: ñé let us eat and make mer-

ry for this my son was dead, and is alive again; he was lost, and is found.ò   
 

Yes, in Her wisdom, well before Lent, the Church is gently pushing us toward an 
awareness of how we can best approach Lent and, ultimately, the Resurrection. If this 
greatest feast of the Church represents Godôs bountiful and open heart for all humani-
tyðand His great sacrifice of love to save usðwe must approach with a similarly open 
heart. We must try and be open, as the Lord is open to us.   
 

Itôs so simple yet brilliantly profound. If Christ was moved by the woman pleading for 
her child, so must we be moved by the suffering of our brethren and take action to ef-
fect healing as He did. If He commended the tremendous humility and confession of   
the Publican, we should practice the very same, turning a critical eye toward our own               
 
                ðCont. on Pg. 2 
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sins and offering only support and love toward the struggles of others. If 
the Lord received His lost son with immense joy, if He rejoiced over the 
homecoming of a great sinner, we too must offer forgiveness and 
warmth to those in our lives.   

 

 

We must have a heart for everyone God made. 
We must truly feel for the plight of our brothers 
and sisters, those we know and donôt know. We 
must see ourselves in their struggles. We must be 
merciful, patient and helpmeets to all.   
 

It is then, and only then, that Lent, Holy Week and His glorious Resurrec-
tion will make full sense to us, will be properly seen by us with our spir-
itual eyes. Otherwise, we may very well go through the outward motions 
of this coming holy time of year but really gain nothing from it, come no 
closer to God than we were before.  
 

This month, I urge you to come to Divine Liturgy in time to hear the Holy 
Gospelðtake in the message and take it all in. Think about how loved 
we are by God, and think about how you can love others better. Valen-
tineôs Day on the 14th is fun, but the Gospel reading on the 14th, 
and all the other Sundays I mentioned, is life-saving.  
 

If you and I work hard to have a heart for the Gospel in February, it might 
make all the difference as we approach Lent next month!  
 

Fr. Alex  
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 

ñI love thee to the depth and breadth and height my 
soul can reach.ò     

 

ðElizabeth Barret Browning 
  

ñTake away love and our earth is a tomb.ò   

 

ðRobert Browning 

 

ñSo Jacob served seven years to get Rachel, but they seemed like only a 
few days to him because of his love for her.ò   
 

ðGenesis 29:20  
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

A very special day is planned for the Choir on Sunday the 28th. In honor of 
all our members, and recognizing the long-term service of several, a brief 
honors program will be lovingly offered following Divine Liturgy. We truly  
appreciate our Choir a great deal and hope all of our parishioners will 
be present to help us celebrate their ministry. 

ʗ"Ŵ±ƖȺĜƖ±̃ȡ {"ʲ ʗ±ȉȡ± 

Sundays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 

7: 16th Sunday of Matthew 
14: Sunday of the Canaanite 
21: Sunday of the Publican & Pharisee 
28: Sunday of the Prodigal Son 

 

Weekdays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 

2: Presentation of the Lord 
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 Choir Honors Program, Feb. 28  

 

 
 

 
 

Our parishionersðof all agesðare al-
ways invited to read the Epistle during 
Sunday Divine Liturgy. In addition, 
readers are welcome to help with our 
evening Lenten services (beginning 
March 14). Please contact Fr. Alex for 
details on both of these wonderful 
opportunities to engage our divine 
services and grow in the Orthodox 
Faith: fralex@stphilipnh.org.   

 

February Schedule  

 

7: Lori Pitsas 
14: Marian Pleakas 
21: Marisa Donati 
28: Dorothy Pitarys 

Voices of Faith  

Parish Council Pledge  

Our 2016 members took their pledge 
before God and us all on Jan. 3. We 
wish them the best and offer a special 
welcome to our new members, Atha-
nasia Juris and Donald LeBrun. In ad-
dition, this yearôs Executive Council 
members have been electedðwe wish 
them a fruitful year in leadership and 
mentoring at Saint Philip:   
 

President: Malcolm Paradise 
1st VP: Gregory Danas 
2nd VP: William Polychronopoulos 
Treasurer: Jamie Pappas 
Asst. Treasurer: Joseph Pappo 
Secretary: Marisa Donati 

February Schedule  

 
 
 

FCNOLAC=;FM=B?>OF? 

ñWe must see 
ourselves in their 
struggles.ò 
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Have you had a chance to visit our website 
lately? We have recently broke new ground,  
implementing a secure and simple way to give 
to our church online. If you have any difficulty 
using it, please contact the Church Office. We 
pray that this new tool will help our parish bear 
fruit in 2016. The respective giving pages are 
as follows:  

 

Stewardship  
www.stphilipnh.org/stewardship/  

 

Every Member Capital Campaign 
www.stphilipnh.org/stewardship/every_member.php  

 

General Donations (Easter, Festival, etc.) 
www.stphilipnh.org/donate/ 
 

My how times 
change and 
how our minis-
tries evolve.  

 

It was approxi-
mately 15 years 
ago when Saint 
Philip changed 
from the ñDues 
Plusò program to Stewardship, taking into account not only our 
financial offerings but also those of ñtimeò and ñtalent.ò We were 
one of the first parishes in the area to make this daring but pasto-
rally appropriate change.    

 

Regarding the financial aspect, Stewardship was, of course, insti-
tuted in an effort to cover all church budgetary expenses. In the 
final year of Dues Plus, parish giving totaled $70,000; through 
Stewardship parish giving has increased to nearly $135,000.   

 

That masterplan of Stewardship covering our operating budget 
may seem insurmountable to some, but think of what weôve ac-
complished since changing to Stewardship. Further, if we in-
crease total Stewardship by $10,000 each year, in 15 years we 
can accomplish this task.  

 

As Stewards of St. Philip, please consider increasing your 
yearly contributionsðand together we can reach this goal.   

 

St. Philip  

Greek Orthodox Church 

ȠȺ±ʞ"ȉ|ȡĊĜǺ ˲ ȹĊ±Ɩ ̑ ƕƶʞ  ̚Joe Pappo 

 

500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

P (603)889.4000; F (603)889.3763  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Staff  

Cheryl Petren & Sophie Theoharis:  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  
 

Help Us Reach You 
Are you receiving weekly emails and other elec-
tronic communications from St. Philip? If not, we  
may not have an updated email for  you and/or 
your family. Please help us stay close to you by 
contacting the office with your email. Thanks! 

  

ƵƖŴĜƖ± óĜʘĜƖô˰ ̄ì"ĜȺĊíɔŴ̚{Ĝȉ±lȺ̅ 
̚Stewardship, Every Member & More  
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500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

Phone: 603.889.4000; Web: stphilipnh.org  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Staff:  

Cheryl Petren  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  
 

Online Delivery of Come & See 
We have been making an effort to introduce 
online delivery of Come & See for some time. 
Help us conserve needed resources at Saint Phil-
ip, and contact the office today to authorize 
online delivery. Thank you for your participation! 

 

Every Member Campaign  
Dome & Towers Update  

Perhaps youôve noticed our Every Member 
sign in front of the church. We are hoping to 
raise awareness of our campaign and the 

dome repair/refinish focus. The thermometer is designed to 
show our progress specific to fully funding this project before 
starting in the spring of 2016. If you have not made an offering, 
please consider doing so. In addition to our yearly Stewardship 
offering of time, talent and treas-
ure, there are moments in the life 
of the church when we are asked 
to step forward and do something 
special. This is one of those times.   

 

Learn more about  ñEvery Mem-
ber,ò  and give online today: 
www.stphilipnh.org/stewardship/
every_member.php. 

 

mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
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Sunday School  ̚Heather Cloutier  

Hello Sunday School Families!  

 

February 7 is Godparentsô 
Sunday. This is a great day 
for our children to connect with 
their Godparents. Godparents 
are invited to come worship and 
receive Holy Communion at Di-

vine Liturgy and then attend Sunday School with 
their Godchildren. Everyone is invited to Fellowship 
Hour, sponsored by the Sunday School staff and 
families. Parents, please let me know what you 
would like to bring to Fellowship Hour by Feb. 3, so 
plans can be made: hacloutier@comcast.net.   

 

There will be no class on February 21; it is a 
Family Worship Sunday. Please join us for wor-
ship if you are in town. This is an important Sunday 
in our Orthodox calendar: The Lenten Triodion be-
gins, and it is the Sunday of the Publican and the 
Pharisee.    

 

On February 28, grades 8 - 12 will not have class 
but will participate in our Stewardship Program. 
The Stewardship Program gives the older students 
an opportunity to put what we learn in class into ac-
tion throughout the Church!  

 

Looking AheadðUpcoming Important Dates:   

 

March 13: All classes will be together for a spe-
cial Lenten Lesson and Outreach Activity  

 

March 20: We will join in the Sunday of Ortho-
doxy procession (bring your icons to church) 
 

Please contact me with any questions, and have 
a wonderful month! 

 

 

 

 

Happy New Year GOYAns and Pa-
rishioners!   

 

It has been a very exciting and 
eventful season! Even though we 
didnôt meet as a group as often as 
we had hoped to, GOYA members 
participated in other events during 
this busy timeðwe helped out with 
the Lessons and Carols Christmas 

presentation in December, reading scripture, as well as 
guiding our younger parishioners to create the nativity sce-
ne and singing along with the choir. We also visited AHEPA 
Manor to bring holiday cheer to the residents! We sang car-
ols and read a book to the groupðthen handed out good-
ies and visited with everyone. It was a great time of the 
year to spread all of our holiday cheer! 

 

Now that we are past Christmas and the New Year, 
GOYAns have a few events planned during the winter sea-
son. We plan on having a get together to go sledding and 
then to the movies to warm up, which we will let every-
one know the specifics of! Also, MBC GOYA Winter 
Camp is Feb. 12-15; this is a fun-filled weekend with 
many winter activities and a great time to strengthen 
our relationship with God. Register today: 
www.mbcamp.org. Our camping program is a great re-
source. Letôs take full advantage this month.   
 

If you would like to join GOYA, contact Marisa Donati 
(marisapdonati@gmail.com) or GOYA President Alexia 
Philipon (aphilipon@gmail.com). We wish you all a 
happy winter, hopeful for snow!  

 
 

 
 

New Youth Ministry Appointment  
 
 

 

 

2016 certainly started out wonderfully for our youth 
ministries, as Elena Barker ac-
cepted Fr. Alexôs appointment as 
Youth Director of Saint Philip! 
Elena will work to build greater 
communication and cooperation 
between all our youth ministries 
and lend her support to a host of 
efforts beneficial to our children.  

 

Congratulations and many 
thanks to Elena! 

  

 
 

SIONB 
 

òDonõt let anyone look down on you because you are youngéó 

GOYA  ̚ Devany Pitsas 

 

 

   

 

 

 

Hellenic Dance Troupe  

Hellenic Dance Troupe is availa-
ble to girls and boys 10 years old 
to 18 years old. Our next practice 
sessions will be Feb. 21 & 28, 
following Sunday School. 
Throughout the year, we will cele-
brate Hellenic culture by learning 
and performing folk dances from several regions throughout 
Greece. When possible we will perform at public and pri-
vate events with the culminating performance being the 
Food Fest. See you at practice this month! 

 

For further details, contact Maria Donati: 603.672.1914. 

 

mailto:marisapdonati@gmail.com
mailto:aphilipon@gmail.com
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Many of our younger families may not have 
heard of the Saint John Chrysostom Ora-
torical Festival, which is a program of our 
Archdiocese carried out each year within 
every Metropolis. It offers 7 - 12th graders 
an engaging opportunity to learn more 
about their faith and share Orthodoxy by 
delivering thoughtful homilies to their 
young colleagues and entire parish fami-
lies. Scholarship prizes range from $2,500 
- $30,000! This yearôs 
theme is all about wit-
ness: ñ#Shareorthodoxy.ò 

 

With the festival on the 
13th, we need to solidi-
fy our team by Feb. 3. 
Contact Fr. Alex today! 

Saint Photini was the Samaritan 
woman who encountered Christ at 
Jacob's Well (John 4:1 - 42). She 
repented after a very gentle, wise 
conversation with our Lord, and she 
went and told her fellow townspeo-
ple that she had met the Christ. Be-
cause of this, she is sometimes re-
ferred to as the ñfirst to proclaim the 
Gospel of Christ.ò Throughout the 
years to follow, she labored to 
spread the Gospel through various 
places. In 66 AD, during the perse-

cutions of the Emperor Nero in Rome, she gave her life for her 
faith, along with her 2 sons and 5 sisters.   

 

Getting Practical: The turning point in Saint Photiniôs life was 
her conversation with Christ at the well. Sometimes, we wish 
we could talk to Christ like she did: hear His loving words, take 
in His teaching first-hand. Sometimes, He feels far from us. But 
we forget that every time we make the time to pray, we are talk-
ing with Him, encountering Him, learning from Him. And this 
prayerful dialogue builds something else important: a relation-
ship. We may not be at the well with Him, today, in the same 
way as Saint Photini, but His love for us and His relationship 
with us are every bit as real. Pray todayðat the breakfast table, 
with your children before bed, and anywhere you can. The 
more you pray, the more youôll want to pray and the richer your 
familyôs relationship with Christ will be.  

 
 

Each and every summer, a growing 
number of our children are discover-
ing the wonder of our Metropolis 
camping program. They return with 

a renewed spiritual life and a desire to put what theyôve learned into 
practice in our parish. But the experience doesnôt end in August. Win-
ter Camp keeps the flame alive during the colder months. This year, 
tubing, skiing, bonfires, inspira-
tional worship, meaningful ses-
sions, and much more are on the 
agenda.  

 

GOYA Camp is for children ag-
es 12 - 18. Space is filling up 
quickly. Donôt miss out, and 
make sure to register today: 
www.mbcamp.org. 
 

Family Night, March 18  
̄{Ĝȡlƶʘ±ȉĜƖô ȺĊ± ȹĊ±ƶȺƶŦƶȡ̅ 

Following up on the 
awesome ñMission: 
Possible!ò Scavenger 
Hunt on Jan. 17, our 
JOY childrenðand all 
our beloved children 
and their familiesðare 
invited to Family Night 
on the 18th, when weôll 
gather for a community 
meal, enjoy a thoughtful reflection activity 
on the importance of the Theotokos, and 
then head into Church for the Salutations 
Service. Schedule:  

 

6 pm: Arrival, Welcome & Dinner 
6: 30 pm: Reflection Activity 
7 - 8 pm: Salutations Service/Dismissal  

 

JOY, GOYA, Sunday Schoolers, parents 
ðjoin us! Dinner will be offered. Please 
contact Brandy Chetsas with your side, 
dessert or drink offering by March 2: 
abchetsas@hotmail.com.  

Saintly Lives: Saint Photini (Feb. 26)  

Oratorical Festival 2016  
Sunday, March 13  

Winter GOYA Camp  
̚Feb. 12 - 15 

ò...but set an example for the believers in speech, in life, in faith and in purity.ó  ñTimothy 4:12 
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Youth Activities 

2016 Parish Council  

Agape Pledge 

Outreach 


